M I N U T E S

TOWN OF APPLE VALLEY

PLANNING COMMISSION 

Regular Meeting
Wednesday, May 4, 2011
CALL TO ORDER

At 6:01 p.m., the Regular Meeting of the Planning Commission of the Town of Apple Valley for May 4, 2011, was called to order by Vice-Chairman Cusack.

ROLL CALL
Planning Commission

Roll call was taken with the following members present:  Commissioner David Hernandez, Commissioner Jason Lamoreaux, and Vice-Chairman Larry Cusack.  Absent:  Chairman B.R. “Bob” Tinsley.      
STAFF PRESENT

Lori Lamson, Assistant Director of Community Development;  Carol Miller, Senior Planner; Doug Fenn, Senior Planner; Dennis Cron, Assistant Town Manager, Municipal Operations and Contract Services; Haviva Shane, Town Attorney; and Patty Hevle, Planning Commission Secretary.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

1.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

A.
Minutes for the Regular Meeting of April 6, 2011.


Motion by Commissioner Hernandez, seconded by Commissioner Lamoreaux, to approve the Minutes for the Regular Meeting of April 6, 2011.


Motion carried by the following vote:  Ayes:  Commissioner Hernandez; Commissioner Lamoreaux; Vice-Chairman Cusack.  Noes: None.  Abstain: None. Absent: Chairman Tinsley.

2. Conditional Use Permit No. 2011-002.
Applicant:  
Victor Valley Wastewater Reclamation Authority (VVWRA)
Location:    
The site is located within the southwest corner of Brewster Sports Center on the north side of Otoe Road; APNs 0440-012-59 and -60.  
Ms. Carol Miller, Senior Planner, presented the staff report as filed by the Planning Division.
The applicant, Mr. Logan Olds, General Manager for VVWRA, addressed questions asked at the last meeting.  He stated he had met with the Apple Valley Fire Protection District to address its concerns and an agreement had been reached regarding issues with the project.
Mr. Olds stated that the facility had been designed to eliminate any noise and odor issues.

He further commented the design is such that 100 percent of the odor will be completely contained.  He explained the odor filtering process that will be used.
Mr. Olds stated that consideration was given to locating the facility directly across from the present location and east of the park; however, the landowner felt the property was worth more than it actually was and to obtain this location would have required an eminent domain situation.

Commissioner Hernandez requested to know if there was any other location in Apple Valley that would accommodate the project.

Mr. Olds responded it had been a long-term plan of the Town to locate the facility in this area, and there is enough flow to operate it at this location.  He stated the Town would incur considerable costs to reroute and rebuild the existing sewer system in order to pump to an entirely different location.  He stated that gravity is the most important consideration for these types of facilities and they are generally built in the lowest possible point.  

Mr. Olds also reassured the Commission he was very confident the noise levels will be very low and that one of their top priorities was elimination of noise from the facility.

Commissioner Lamoreaux commented on moving the facility to the southeast corner within the park.  

Mr. Olds responded he was informed by Town staff that placing the facility inside the park in the southeast corner would create too much of an impact on the park.

Mr. Dennis Cron, Assistant Town Manager, Municipal Operations and Contract Services, responded to questions asked by Vice-Chairman Cusack.  Mr. Cron stated the project went before the Park and Recreation Committee and it had no issues with the current location.

Mr. Cron commented on the reasoning behind choosing the facility location.  He further stated that, throughout the years, the sewer collection system had been designed to carry flows to the proposed location, including the financial resources to obtain this goal.

Mr. Cron also responded to concerns about noise.  He stated that VVWRA is building the facility with the blowers and motors underground so that it will be quiet at surface level.  He added that VVWRA has assured staff the facility will be quiet and odor free.

Vice-Chairman Cusack opened the public hearing at 6:30 p.m.
Mr. Brett Jurgensen, Apple Valley, was opposed to the project in the present location.

Ms. Sierra Webb, Apple Valley, spoke in favor of the project and commented about the benefits of using reclaimed water.  

Chief Art Bishop, Apple Valley Fire Protection District, stated  his staff toured the Corona plant and the applicants had alleviated all of the Fire District’s concerns regarding the facility. 

Ms. Margie Kier, Apple Valley, commented on noise and odor concerns and stated she was against the project.

Mr. Logan Olds, the applicant, stated the facility could be moved if the Commission so desired; however, he requested the Commission move forward with the project as the Town has been aware of the need for recycled water for many years and has been planning for it.

Vice-Chairman Cusack requested to know if Mr. Olds agreed with all of the Conditions of Approval, including the modified conditions for the Fire District.  Mr. Olds stated that, on behalf of the VVWRA, he agreed to all of them.

Since there was no one else in the audience requesting to speak to this item, Vice-Chairman Cusack closed the public hearing at 6:45 p.m.

Town Attorney Haviva Shane suggested to the Commission that, if they are considering approving the project, she would recommend a continuance and direct staff to bring back a resolution for approval.

Ms. Lori Lamson, Assistant Director of Community Development, stated the Commission could deny the project without prejudice to allow the applicant to redesign the project and bring it back or have the appeal rights to the Council.  If the item were tabled, it could be brought back at a later date with a new site location.

The Commission was in consensus that they did not approve of the project location.

Mr. Dennis Cron clarified that moving the facility outside of the park is an option, however; there still needs to be a buffer of park land around the facility.  He stated that staff could not support a project that did not have a buffer.
Vice-Chairman Cusack stated there was a park around the facility in Corona.

Mr. Cron further commented that the project meets all of Council’s goals to implement it, as well as the location having a buffer, horse trail, setback area and road right-of-way.  It will also be as far from the residents across the street as the current pump station.  

Mr. Olds stated there would be issues to resolve if the project location were moved..

Town Attorney Haviva Shane commented that, if the project were to be relocated, the Environmental Impact Report would have to be recertified through CEQA.
Mr. Art Bishop, speaking for the Mojave Water Agency (MWA), stated that the MWA received a $20 million grant for water reclamation.  He stated that the MWA Board had agreed to offer a portion of that to Apple Valley and Hesperia.  Mr. Bishop wanted the Commission to be aware that the money is grant money and the use of it is time sensitive.

MOTION:

Motion by Commissioner Hernandez, seconded by Commissioner Lamoreaux,  that the Planning Commission move to deny the application, without prejudice, and adopt Planning Commission Resolution No. 2011-002.

ROLL CALL VOTE:


Ayes:

Commissioner Hernandez




Commissioner Lamoreaux




Vice-Chairman Cusack


Noes:

None


Abstain:
None


Absent:
Chairman Tinsley

The motion carried by a 3-0-0-1 vote

3. Conditional Use Permit No. 2011-003.
Applicant:  
Pastor Bryan Brock

Location:    
The project site is located at the southeast corner of Navajo Road and Sioux Road; APN 3087-531-01.
Vice-Chairman Cusack opened the public hearing at 7:16 p.m. 

Mr. Doug Fenn, Senior Planner, presented the staff report as filed by the Planning Division.  He presented a PowerPoint presentation to the Commission.
The applicant, Pastor Bryan Brock, stated he was available for any questions the Commission may have.
Commissioner Lamoreaux commented on Condition of Approval No. P23 concerning Sunday hours.  

Pastor Brock stated he would not want restrictions on the time of use for the facility on Sundays, as there may be times they would want to use it after hours on certain holidays or for special occasions.

Mr. Fenn stated that he could eliminate Condition of Approval No. P23 and add “with the exception of special events” to Condition of Approval No. P26 

Since there was no one in the audience requesting to speak to this item, Vice-Chairman Cusack closed the public hearing at 7:29 p.m.

After taking a short period of time to review the Conditions of Approval, Pastor Brock stated that he agreed with all of them.


MOTION:

Motion by Commissioner Lamoreaux, seconded by Commissioner Hernandez,  that the Planning Commission move to:

1.
Find that, pursuant to the California environmental Quality Act (CEQA), Section 15332, Class 32, the proposed request is Exempt from further environmental review.

2.
Find the facts presented in the staff report support the required Findings for approval of the Conditional Use Permit and adopt those Findings.

3.
Approve Conditional Use Permit No. 2011-003, subject to the amended Conditions of Approval.

4.
Direct staff to file a Notice of Exemption.


ROLL CALL VOTE:


Ayes:

Commissioner Hernandez




Commissioner Lamoreaux




Vice-Chairman Cusack


Noes:

None


Abstain:
None


Absent:
Chairman Tinsley


The motion carried by a 3-0-0-1 vote

PUBLIC COMMENTS

None
PLANNING COMMISSION COMMENTS

None
STAFF COMMENTS

Ms. Lori Lamson, Assistant Director of Community Development, commented on Planning Commission Secretary Patty Hevle’s retirement and thanked her for her service.  
The Commission congratulated  Ms. Hevle and wished her well in her future endeavors.
OTHER BUSINESS
None
ADJOURNMENT

Motion by Vice-Chairman Cusack, seconded by Commissioner Lamoreaux, and unanimously carried, to adjourn the meeting of the Planning Commission at 7:32 p.m. to the Regular Meeting on June 1, 2011.






Respectfully Submitted by:







__________________________







Patty Hevle, Planning Commission Secretary







Approved by:

_________________________







Vice-Chairman Larry Cusack

1-3

